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Subject of Possible Rule Making: Chapter 246-101 WAC, Notifiable 
conditions, the state board of health (board) is considering amending 
this chapter to establish and clarify requirements for novel coronavi-
rus (SARS-CoV-2), coronavirus disease 2019 (COVID-19), reporting by 
health care providers, health care facilities, laboratories, and local 
health jurisdictions consistent with the board's emergency rule, WAC 
246-101-017, and Public Law 116-136, § 18115(a), the Coronavirus Aid, 
Relief, and Economic Security (CARES) Act. The board may also consider 
revisions to clarify the instances in which health care providers and 
health care facilities must report a notifiable condition to a local 
health jurisdiction or the department of health (DOH) and other edito-
rial revisions as necessary.

Statutes Authorizing the Agency to Adopt Rules on this Subject: 
RCW 43.20.050 (2)(f).

Reasons Why Rules on this Subject may be Needed and What They 
Might Accomplish: The board will consider amending chapter 246-101 
WAC, Notifiable conditions, to ensure all federally required data com-
ponents continue to be reported for COVID-19 tests, support statewide 
COVID-19 disease surveillance, and allow the governmental public 
health system to identify appropriate public health interventions 
through the end of the COVID-19 pandemic and beyond.

The CARES Act requires "every laboratory that performs or ana-
lyzes a test that is intended to detect SARS-CoV-2 or to diagnose a 
possible case of COVID-19" to report the results from each such test 
to the secretary of the United States Department of Health and Human 
Services (HHS). In addition, the act authorizes the secretary to pre-
scribe the form, manner, timing, and frequency of such reporting. HHS 
released laboratory data reporting guidance for COVID-19 that speci-
fies standards for reporting laboratory testing data including test 
results, relevant patient demographic details, and additional informa-
tion to improve the public health response to COVID-19. Per the guid-
ance, these data must be collected and reported to state or local pub-
lic health departments using existing reporting channels, in accord-
ance with state law or policies, starting August 1, 2020, through the 
end of the public health emergency as declared by the secretary.

In September 2020, the Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services 
published an interim final rule in Federal Register 54826, Volume 85, 
Number 171, to update requirements for reporting SARS-CoV-2 test re-
sults by laboratories. The interim final rule states all laboratories 
conducting SARS-CoV-2 testing and reporting patient-specific results, 
including hospital laboratories, nursing homes, and other facilities 
conducting testing for COVID-19, who fail to report information re-
quired under the CARES Act will be subject to monetary penalties. The 
interim final rules became effective September 2, 2020.

The board adopted emergency rules as WAC 246-101-017 (under WSR 
20-16-121, 20-24-081, and most recently 21-08-009) to designate COV-
ID-19 as a notifiable condition and require reporting of essential 
COVID-19 testing and patient demographic data aligned with the CARES 
Act. To ensure consistency in reporting between regulated entities un-
der chapter 246-101 WAC, COVID-19 reporting was required from health 
care providers, health care facilities, laboratories, and local health 
jurisdictions.
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In March 2021, the board adopted permanent revisions to chapter 
246-101 WAC. Among these revisions, COVID-19 is designated as a noti-
fiable condition, and many, but not all, of the HHS data components 
are required reporting for health care providers, health care facili-
ties, laboratories, and local health jurisdictions. These revisions go 
into effect January 31, 2022.

The board may consider integrating COVID-19 reporting require-
ments and provisions consistent with the board's emergency rule, the 
CARES Act, and HHS guidance. These include, but are not limited to, 
adding remaining reportable data components; clarifying requirements 
for entities conducting point of care testing or rapid screening test-
ing; authorizing local health jurisdictions to forward cases to DOH 
for data entry; authorizing certain waivers by a local health officer; 
and clarifying reporting timeframes.

The board may also consider revisions to clarify the instances in 
which health care providers and health care facilities must report a 
notifiable condition to a local health jurisdiction or DOH, and other 
editorial revisions as necessary.

Process for Developing New Rule: The board will use a collabora-
tive rule-making approach. The board will consult partner health agen-
cies, the regulated community, and other interested parties in draft-
ing the rule. The board will keep interested parties informed of the 
rule making through email, the board's listserv and rule-making web-
site, and notices in the Washington State Register. Interested parties 
will have opportunities to provide comments throughout the rule-making 
process, including informal review of the draft rules, formal review 
and comment on the proposed rules, and providing testimony at the 
board's public hearing.

Interested parties can participate in the decision to adopt the 
new rule and formulation of the proposed rule before publication by 
contacting Kaitlyn Donahoe, P.O. Box 47990, Olympia, WA 98504-7990, 
phone 360-584-6737, fax 360-236-4088, TTY 711, email 
NotifiableConditions@sboh.wa.gov, website https://sboh.wa.gov; or Sa-
mantha Pskowski, P.O. Box 47990, Olympia, WA 98504-7990, phone 
360-789-2358, fax 360-236-4088, TTY 711, email 
NotifiableConditions@sboh.wa.gov, website https://sboh.wa.gov.

Additional comments: If you would like to be added to the list-
serv for this rule making, please email 
NotifiableConditions@sboh.wa.gov with the subject line "Notifiable 
Conditions - Subscribe."

July 20, 2021
Michelle A. Davis

 Executive Director
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